
Minutes of the Thirteenth Ordinary meeting of the Parish Council held on Monday 7th December 2015 at 7.30pm at Blunsdon Village Hall.

Present:  Cllrs Jankinson, Ainscow, Bennett, Boyd, Compton, Herron, James, Keates, Kilbyand Ricketts;   
               4 members of the public.
Apologies: SBCllr McCracken.
147.  DECLARATIONS  OF  INTEREST
        None.
148.  PROPOSALS  FOR  LAND  AT  GATEWAY  NORTH 
         The Chairman welcomed David Wetherill of Turley Associates who then addressed the meeting.

         The proposals for the site adjacent to Aldi comprised a 10 unit retail scheme: 5 units of 1,000sq ft
         for uses such as bank, estate agent, and 5 larger retail outlets which would front Thanesdown Drive

         creating the “gateway”.  These would be different to businesses in and not in conflict with the town 
         centre;  up to 150 jobs would be created.  Original plans for site were for office use but no success 
         following years of marketing and this had been removed from Local Plan 2026; there was no 
         specific allocation now and it was not appropriate for residential use. A contemporary design was 
         proposed; access would be via existing mini-rounabout and new pedestrian points.  There had been 
         local publicity and exhibition to be held on 8th December, 3 – 8pm, at Abbey Meads CP School. The 
         aim was to provide a mixed use of local facilities to complement those existing.
         Q:  Would there definitely be a bank?

         A:  There had been expressions of interest from a bank and estate agent.

         Q:   It was hoped the units would be sustainable as closed units were not desirable.

         A:  There was a projected turnover of £17m.

         Q:  This would attract considerably more traffic on already busy roads and junctions.

         A:  Concerns were appreciated; 301 car park spaces were planned.

         Q:  Would there be a new bus service to the area?

         A:  Not aware of any.

         Q:  Would there be pedestrian access from Blunsdon village side of the site?
         A:  Will look into this.

         Q:  Could there be access into car park from Harvester side; fire service may require more than one 

                access; a one-way system through car park could work well.

         A:  Traffic modelling being used and would note comments for consideration.

         Q:   Signage on A419 could be a distraction.

         A:   All signs would require advertising consent.

         Q:   Would there be separate route for commercial vehicles?

         A:   Yes, service vehicles would be segregated.

          The Chairman thanked Mr Wetherill for his presentation.  Mr Wetherill left the meeting.

One member of public left the meeting.

149.  MINUTES  OF  THE  TWELFTH  ORDINARY  MEETING
Proposed by Cllr Compton, seconded by Cllr Herron, all agreed, that they be accepted as a 

true record.
150.  MATTERS  ARISING  FROM  THE  MINUTES

a) Transfer of services advertising income – Kirsty Cole had advised that income would only be passed to PC if  maintenance of the roundabout/highway was taken on.  
b) RRA – letter sent by Clerk to SBCllr Tomlinson who had written to Chairman stating she was disturbed by content, did not respond to threats or ultimatum, and was taking legal advice.  The Chairman had replied with copies of all relevant correspondence to SBCllrs Friend, McCracken, Elliott, Renard and Stephen Taylor.  Cllrs were pleased to note that since then SBCllr Tomlinson had arranged two meetings of RRA at Redhouse Community Centre.
c) Speed Watch – Clerk was asked to confirm with Leanne Homewood, Police contact, exactly what sites were approved for checks.  It was thought that Ermin Street and Turnpike Road were not included as speeds too high so only Police could carry out checks.  Cllr Compton reported that SR Car Sales were testing cars on Ermin Street/Blunsdon Hill and travelling at very high speeds.
d) Village Hall flooring – resealing to be carried out on 9th January. 
e) RCD  –  final offer of £400 received.  Clerk to accept but request exactly where and how this could be used.
f)    Tadpole Garden Village – five bins now installed and being emptied.
g) Redhouse Community Centre – lease now signed; boiler and heating issues nearing resolution; bank account still not opened, website opened and online booking system in use.
h) Isambard meeting – the Clerk had spoken with head’s PA and was waiting meeting dates; to be chased up in New Year.

i)    Street lights – still not working.

j)    Community Governance Review – PC article being published.

k) Standards Committee consultation – the Clerk reminded Cllrs that comments could be sent to  her for forwarding.

l)    Clinical Commissioning Group – potential new sites for healthcare being sought.

m) Land Registry  – Cllr Boyd had drafted additional information to be submitted with new application.

n) Village pavements – leaves cleared promptly but moss not cleared.

o) Underground Youth Club – closed on one evening as staff were attending a conference.

p) St Andrew’s Ridge noticeboard – the Clerk advised that planning permission would be required.
151.   PLANNING  DECISIONS  ADVISED  BY  SWINDON  
          S/15/1417:  Alterations to exiting car parking and provision of additional parking installation of 

          IH               roller shutter door and associated works       at:
                             John Hackling (Transport) Ltd, Hargreaves Road, Groundwell Industrial Estate.
          S/15/1709:  Display of 2 illuminated signs and 1 non-illuminated  sign   at:

          JROD         The Co-operative Food, Unit 1 Highdown Way, St Andrew’s Ridge.
          Both permitted, with conditions.

          S/15/0810:  Erection of 68 dwellings and associated works. Reserved matters application following                        

               SAC            planning permission S/13/1567     at:
                              Land at Tadpole Farm (Phase 1C), Tadpole Lane, Blunsdon.

          Approved.
152.   PLANNING  APPLICATIONS  DEPOSITED  FOR  COMMENT
          S/15/1890:   Erection of a barn     at:

          JROD          Land off Little Rose Lane, Blunsdon.
          Cllrs agreed to support as unaware of any planning reasons to object.
S/15/1909:  Erection of a single storey side extension     at:

          NIHO          6 Malthouse Close, Blunsdon.
              Cllrs agreed to support as unaware of any planning reasons to object.
          S/15/1719:  Installation of a new shopfront  (revised plans)   at:

          JABU              Lloyds Pharmacy, Abbey Meads Medical Practice.
              Cllrs agreed to support as unaware of any planning reasons to object.
          S/15/1783:  Display of illuminated and non-illuminated signage      at:

          IH               Abbey Meads Medical Practice.

          Cllrs agreed to support as unaware of any planning reasons to object.

          S/15/1897:  Replacement of existing five bar gate and feather edge fencing with 1.8m high wrought 

          RM              iron gates and stone walls        at:

                              Brook Farm, Broadbush, Blunsdon.
         Cllrs agreed to support as unaware of any planning reasons to object.
          S/15/1942:  Change of use from dwellings (Class C3) ro residential institution (Class C2)    at:
          HECO         6-11 Spode Close, Redhouse.

          Cllrs agreed to defer pending receipt of additional information.

          S/15/1996:  Erection of a single storey rear extension    at:

          NIHO          Lilac Cottage, 14A Turnpike Road, Blunsdon.

          Cllrs agreed to support as unaware of any planning reasons to object.

          S/15/1977:  Erection of a porch    at:

          CHHO        11 Pennine Way, Ash Brake.

          Cllrs agreed to support as unaware of any planning reasons to object. 

          S/15/1998:  Erection of a single storey side/rear extension   at:
          SS               Orchard House, Hunts Hill, Blunsdon.

          S/15/1950:  Erection of 5 detached dwellings and associated works   at:

          JROD          Land adjacent to 1 Kingsdown Lane, Blunsdon.

          S/15/1954:  Erection of an extension to existing detached garage and conversion into an 

          TB              independent dwelling       at:

                              Land to the rear of 87 Ermin Street, Blunsdon.

          All three deferred to next meeting.

          NOTICE OF APPEAL

          S/14/1121:  Outline application for demolition of existing house and outbuildings and erection of 

          up to 13 dwellings (means of access not reserved)  at:  93 Ermin Street, Blunsdon.
          Cllrs agreed to reiterate comments of objection.

          OTHER PLANNING MATTERS

a)  Abbey Farm proposals – DPDS had held public exhibition at end of November.  Cllr Jankinson had attended and learned that the developers would not be providing a school, just the space for one.

b)  Enforcement – letter received from SBC officer with update on various sites.

c)  Crest/Tadpole Garden Village signs – amended plans provided but these did not appear to accord with agreement made at site visit.  Clerk to add comments that flagpoles not managed correctly in windy weather.
d)   Letter from SBC Planning Obligations officer re S106 contributions from Lady Lane development (S/OUT/15/1025).  Clerk had replied that funds to upgrade St Andrew’s Ridge play areas and the Village Centre would be welcomed.
153.  CORRESPONDENCE   RECEIVED
a) SBC - Members Bulletin issues 791, 792  and 793.

b) Local Councils Update – legislation.

c) SBC – Section 142 Licence for Ermin Street/High Street corner.

d) SBC – copy letter to Glitterbugs re RCC Lease from 1st December 2015.

e) Nationwide – compensation limits.

f) Local Council Review – Winter 2015 edition.

g) Emails:   SBC – removal of bench by Gaveller Road  (Cllrs agreed with suggestion it be 

               relocated to site by bus stop in Redhouse Way, PC could assist with costs if necessary);
               SBC North Locality – meeting on 16th December, 6.30pm at North Swindon Library;

               SBC – Community Governance Review: invitation to stakeholder meeting, 16th Dec,

                      11.30am, Civic Offices (Clerk to attend);  Timescale and Terms of Reference;

               Stadia UK press release;

               WALC – audit procurement (Cllrs agreed not to opt out).
154.   COMMITTEE REPORTS
a)  Village Hall –  The Clerk reported that damp patches had appeared over corridor window in recent wet weather, Taylor Roofing had checked the flat roof but could not find source of leak. Burdens had installed sound system.  Quote for kitchen window repairs received from Prestige Carpentry, £140, no other contractors had submitted quotes and Cllrs agreed to accept.
b)   Recreation Areas – Quotes received for security systems at Pavilion including alarms and CCTV from three contractors with differing recommendations.  Cllrs agreed to purchase basic cameras and alarm.  Request from Modulek for one day access in August 2016 across Linley Road play area to enable works at St Leonard’s School: Cllrs agreed subject to ground protection, safety fencing, and making good if required.  Cllrs agreed to purchase of 4 basket ball net chains for Brook Park.
c)   WALC(SAC)  -  Cllr Compton reported he continued as Chair.
155.   BUDGET  2016/17
a)  Transfer of Services  -  Cllrs considered quote from Envisage and indicative costs from Countrywide against SBC/Haydon Wick PC proposal.  Survey Monkey and Cllrs’ individual surveys results clearly indicated majority of residents were not satisfied with current service and were prepared to pay more for improved service.  The Clerk suggested outside contractors would incur additional costs for unknown works such as graffiti and fly tipping removal; existing team were familiar with area and work needed.  Vote taken on accepting SBC/Haydon Wick PC with service level agreement for minimum of one year:  9 in favour, 1 abstention.  Clerk to notify Kirsty Cole and Haydon Wick PC. 
b)  Review of Hire Charges for Village Facilities – The Clerk had prepared figures with 2% increase.  Cllrs discussed and agreed to accept with additional increases for Rainbows/Brownies and Ukelele Club to bring them more in line with other hirers.

c) Review of Administration Staff  -  The Chairman reported that the Clerk wished to reduce her hours; he proposed a reduction to 20 per week dealing with all Finances and support for new position of 35 hours per week.  Position to be advertised in New Year to start in March.  Cllrs agreed to Clerk taking flexible retirement from 1st April with Wiltshire Pension Scheme.
d) Projects  -  Cllr Boyd - works to remove dip at Village Hall car park entrance (Clerk to obtain quote to enable this to be done prior to winter weather), installation of adult fitness equipment at Recreation Ground; Cllr James - bus shelter at Redhouse Village Centre; Cllr Jankinson suggested enquiries be made into purchasing land for allotments; Cllr James was aware of successful community gardens in other areas.

156.   PARISH  MATTERS
a)  Cllr Jankinson had received request for use of Hall car park for donkey during Village Nativity – all agreed.
b) Cllr Compton reported Hillside Way fencing had blown down in recent winds.
c) Cllr Ricketts reported buses on Salzgitter Drive had been causing traffic problems, letter from Thamesdown Transport stated Service 12 would be re-directed from Jovial Monk roundabout through Richardson Road where there would be new stops, no stop at Wallis Drive.
d) Cllr Keates had noted flytipping in Burytown Lane; the Clerk had already reported this and would chase up.
157.    SUMMONS  TO  ATTEND  THE  NEXT  MEETING
          Cllrs were summoned to attend the next meeting:  Monday 21st December, at 7.30pm at Redhouse 

          Community Centre.
There being no further business the Chairman declared the meeting closed.
                                                                                             ………………………………………...

                                                                                                    Chairman, 21st December  2015

